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NOW HEAR THIS  
           YOUR COMMODORE FROM THE BRIDGE  
                                        

  On Saturday, 22 June 2019, Bob Keeler, Kent Morgan, Ralph and Lin Blaszkiewicz, and 

Michael and Jane Benefield attended the memorial service for our former Vice-Commodore and dear 

friend and comrade Dave St. Clair at the Cedar Hill Funeral Home and Mortuary.  Although the 

morning was very rainy with thunderstorms, the weather eventually cleared by mid-day prior to the 

service and Bob, Kent and Ralph ran their boats on the lake at the mortuary grounds. Daveôs 

grandchildren very much enjoyed the running of the boats.  Daveôs family appreciated our Admiralôs 

Club presence and remembrance at Daveôs service and his nearby graveside funeral.  At graveside, a military group presented 

Daveôs wife with a folded American flag in honor of Daveôs service to our country and in acknowledgement by a grateful 

Nation.  Members of the American Legion performed a nine-gun salute to Daveôs memory, and a buglerôs final taps brought 

peacefulness to all those gathered é and to Daveôs immortal soul. 

 
 

 

 

 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

NOTES 
 

Next Gathering: Wednesday, 3 July 2019 
Prior to our 5 PM monthly 1st Wednesday-of-the-month dinner-meeting, sailing is from 2-4 PM at our usual St Ferdinand 

Pond, Florissant, MO ï weather permitting.  Dinner set for 5:00 PM at our Hendelôs Restaurant, 599 St Denis, Florissant, 

MO 63033, followed by our 7:00 PM meeting at our meeting place at the Old St. Ferdinand Shrine, the Old School House, 

1 St. Francois Street, Florissant, MO.   
 

3rd Sunday every month (2-4 pm), March thru November: Sailing at St Ferdinand Pond -- weather permitting.    
 

Gratefully, 

Jane    

Commodore 

 

*************************************************************************************  

Scheduled Events 

Wednesday, 3 July 2019 Monthly Meeting 

Wednesday, 7 August 2019 Monthly Meeting 

Wednesday, 4 September 2019 Monthly Meeting 

Saturday, 28 September 2019 Regatta ï Watson Trail Park  

Sunday, 29 September 2019 Regatta ï Watson Trail Park  

Cedar Hill Funeral Home and Mortuary Lake - Bob 

Keeler and Daveôs grandchildren running boats  
(photo ï Lin Blaszkiewicz) 
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Secretaryôs 5 June 2019 Meeting Minutes 
 

Call to Order  / Pledge of Allegiance: 
      

 Commodore Jane opened the meeting at 7:00 P.M. at Old St. Ferdinand Shrine, the Old School House. 

There were 10 members present.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Lin Blaszkiewicz.    

 

Reports, Administration -- Segment   
 

1. Commodoreôs Opening Comments:   
 

A. First of all, I would like to thank everyone who attended our 1st Spring Regatta at Watson Trail Park on Park 

Saturday, 18 May 2019 and Sunday, 19 May 2019.  I believe that everyone who attended our Spring Regatta at 

Watson Trail had an enjoyable time and the people who stopped to observe the boats appeared to enjoy the event.  

 

B. Slide Show of Spring Regatta at Watson Trail Park Lake was presented. 

 

C. Commodore Jane spoke with Gerald Brown, Sunset Hills Parks Department, on 23 May 2019, and he 

gave us permission to use the lake any day for sea trials.  For our Fall Regatta, he will be glad to again 

provide us with tables, chairs and a canopy cover.  Also, we received permission to drive our cars slowly 

and carefully up and down the lake road to load and unload boats and people.  However, please return 

cars to parking lot immediately upon completion of task.  I provided Mr. Brown with an emailed copy of 

our newsletter and he will use some of this information for their Sunset Hills periodical.  Mr. Brown also 

informed me that he spent some time on Saturday and enjoyed watching our boats on the lake with his 

family é he also took some photos.  During the Spring Regatta I asked the members present if they 

would be interested in holding our Fall Regatta at the Watson Trail Park and the consensus was that this 

is a great venue. 

 

D. Commodore Jane Benefield made a motion to hold the Fall Regatta on September 28-29 at the Watson 

Trail Park in Sunset Hills, seconded by Bob Shissler.  Motion passed. Vice-Commodore Kent Morgan 

asked if we would be allowed to advertise the fall Regatta by the Sunset Hills Parks Department.  

Commodore Jane will check into this. 

 

E. Since we had such a great time at Watson Trail Park, I would like to suggest that the club provide lunch 

for the members, i.e., pizza or sandwiches, during our Fall Regatta. I would like to make a motion that 

the club pay for the luncheon. Emil Wolfshoefer seconded the motion.  Motion was passed.  

 

F. Commodore Jane suggested that we thank the Boathouse and cancel this yearôs Regatta there as they only 
have Sunday available for us.  Commodore Jane made a motion to cancel the Boathouse Regatta, Bob 

Keeler seconded the motion.  Motion passed. 

 

G. BlueSky Apparel t-shirts: T-shirts can be ordered.  The cost is with only the front logo up to 

   size L $10.00 plus tax, and with logo on back and front up to size L and XL is $15.00 plus tax. Sizes 2XL 

and   larger and long sleeve are an additional cost.  Patches hat size and shirt patch are $10.00 each.   

 

2. Secretaryôs Meeting Minutes Report ï Bob Keeler: Presented the minutes of the May 2019 meeting which 

were published/printed in the May 2019 Broadside newsletter.  Motion to approve the meeting minutes as 

printed was made by Lin Blaszkiewicz, seconded by Phil Frisch. Motion approved.   

 

3. Treasurerôs Report ï Lin Blaszkiewicz:  Lin Blaszkiewicz gave reports for May. Bob Keeler made a motion 

to accept the May reports; seconded by Emil Wolfshoefer. Motion passed.  Bob Keeler requested 

reimbursement for the SSMA insurance to cover the Spring Regatta.  Gary Dickinson of the SSMA Insurance 



was kind enough to extend the coverage for the whole year for Watson Trail Park.  Request granted by 

members present. 

 

4. Vice Commodore -- Comments/Actions ï Kent Morgan :  No report.   

 

5. Asst. Vice-Commodore Comments ï John Ziemer ï No report. 

 

6. Secretary Comments ï Bob Keeler ï No report. 

 

7. Commodore -- Comments/Actions:   

 

A. Amendment of By-Laws:  Amendment of Constitution and By-Laws:  under revision (as previously 

voted on).  We are making progress, as some of the officers have provided input to the revisions.  

 

B. Dave St Clairôs memorial service will be on Saturday, 22 June 2019, at Chapel Hill Mortuary, 

6300 State Route 30, Cedar Hill, MO 63016, Phone: (636) 274-4100) Members are invited to run  

boats from 1PM ï 2 PM on the lake, Memorial Service at 2 PM. Everyone is invited.    

 

C. Fall Regatta 2019:  Saturday, 28 September 2019 and Sunday, 29 September 2019 at Watson Trail Park. 

 

Boat Club Items and Notices of Interest -- Segment:   

 

1. Bob Goulding, from the Innsbrook Armchair Sailing Society, has again started the sailing season; but it is now 

temporarily on Tuesday (to return to Monday soon).  If you are interested in joining them, please contact 

Commodore Jane for information.   
 

2. Dues: Commodore Jane requests all to please keep dues current. Dues are $30 per year if you receive newsletter by 

email; $40 if you receive newsletter by mail.  

 

3. SSMA Individual Membership Renewal Information:  Let Bob Keeler know when you have renewed so he can 

keep track for club insurance purposes.  If you havenôt joined yet, give it a try.  They have a really nice and 

interesting magazine well worth the price of membership. Send dues to the SSMA Membership Director:  

Heinz Ricken, SSMA Clubs/Membership Director, 514 Cranford Avenue, Cranford, NJ 07016.   

 

4. Collection was held for St. Ferdinand School House. 

 

Articles/Presentations/Show-and-Tell/ Meeting Segments:    

 

1. Articles Meeting Segment: Admiralôs Club Newsletter Voluntary Articles (as of 5 June 2019, updated monthly): 

Completed and submitted voluntary articles to be published in an appropriate month of the Admiralôs Club Newsletter.  

Please contact Commodore Jane if you have any ideas, thoughts or wishes for future presentations or article topics. 
 

2.  Presentations Meeting Segment: 

 

A. Past Presentations 
 

Phase 1:   

 

R/C Components: 

 

Propellers ï October 2017 ï Kent Morgan  

Electric Motors -- February 2018 meeting: Bob Keeler   

Batteries ï March 2018 meeting: Michael Benefield  

Servos- April 2018:  Bob Keeler  

 

 

 



Phase 3:  

 

Ship/Boat Structures: 

 
Sailing/Sail Boats -- January 2018 meeting: Michael Benefield   

 

Phase 7:   

 

The Practical/Attainable Workshop: 

 

Making our model boat-building hobby easier, faster, safer or just more fun ï November 2018 

meeting: Bill Kammermeyer. 

 

B. Future Presentation Topic Schedule/Sequence (as of 5 June 2019): All topic presentations are temporarily 

held in abeyance, and in the interim, they will be individually conducted on an ad hoc basis. In addition, during 

this temporary period, topic presentations and presenters will be announced whenever practical (refer to the 

April 2018 Newsletter for Phase details). 

 

Phase 1:  R/C Components (continued), Electronic Speed Control, etc. 

Phase 2: R/C Systems: Transmitters, Receivers, Components, etc. 

Phase 3: Ship/Boat Structures (continued), hulls, superstructures, etc. 

Phase 4:  Ship/Boat Kit- and Scratch-Building Common Areas 

Phase 5:  Ship/Boat Kit Unique Building Techniques 

Phase 6:  Ship/Boat Scratch Unique Building Techniques  

Phase 7:  The Practical/Attainable Workshop (continued) 

 

C. Presentation Ideas List (as of 5 June 2019): Suggested ideas for future Admiralôs club-meeting presentations 

and related published articles (including non-presentation articles) for the Admiralôs Club monthly newsletters.  

Please feel free to suggest to Commodore Jane additional ideas that a club member may want to have added to 

this list: 

     

    History of SS Admiral 

    History of Eads built Civil War Gunboats 

    History of the USS St Louis 

    Special Mississippi and Missouri River boats 

    Unusual barge loads and boats (i.e. aircraft and submarines) 

    Barge Designs 

    Lock and dam operations. 

 

3.  Show and Tell Meeting Segment:   

                      

                   A.  Slide show presented of Spring Regatta and of the R/C float planes held at the Innsbrook Float Fly (held on 

25 May 2019).   

 

Round Table Discussion ï Meeting Segment:  None 

 

Next Meeting: Wednesday 3 July 2019 at Old St. Ferdinand Shrine, the old School House.  Sailing at St. Ferdinand      

Pond from 2PM ï 4 PM weather permitting, before the meeting. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:00 P.M.    

Respectfully submitted, Bob Keeler   

 

 

 

**************************************************************************************    
 

                            

 

 

  



                          Bill Kammermeyer, President                                        Tim Jovick, Secôy 

                           636 230-3921                                                                                        314-761-5435 

 

Meeting: June 20th, 2019   
Gather at 6:30 p.m.  Meeting begins at 7:00 p.m. 

 

The Workshop of Bill Kammermeyer 

1533 Carman Rd 

Ballwin , MO  63021 

                                     636-230-3921 

 

 

For this month, the May Meeting Highlightsò will be combined with the ñUSS St. Louisò Project Status: 

 

   
 

    
 

    
3. Jig used to form the bend in the 3/16 brass rod before tapering or the attachment of the end ring.  
4. Jig used to drill 45-degree angle holes in the casement service to produce an angle perpendicular to the 
waterline.  
 

1. 1/8ò brass plate drilled with 3/16ò 
holes to be re-drilled to 45 degrees 
later. Lower plate was an idea that 
did not work. 

2. Jig to redrill the holes at 45 degrees on my drill press (Bill) 
 



   
5. 3/32 in brass rod was bent and tapered at the ends as per the plans and rings were added to slots in the ends.  
6.Detail of taper process. Sides are sanded on belt Sander to match taper then top and bottom are likewise 
sanded. edges are rounded and fared into a taper. 
 

         
7. Eight 45-degree stanchion supports for the davits have been soldered at the proper angle.  
8. The stanchion as it appears in the pre-drilled hole on the casement. 
9.The pre-drilled holes and the angled soldering of the stanchion sockets made for a very realistic result. 

 
10. All four and a half surfaces of deck houses are finished to add visual 
appeal to the model 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

11. Hammocks (160) are tied and ready to be 
fit into the line of hammock stanchions on the 
hurricane deck. (done by Vince and Tim)  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

12.Using a 1-in belt sander the front casement portholes are rough sanded off the 
ship.  
 

 

 

 

 



13.The horizontal timbers are all fit in place and the port and starboard gun 
ports are filed smooth and true to the template gauge. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

        
  

   
  

Tim Jovick, Secretary 
 

************************************************************************************  

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  
 

 

 

 

 

 

14 -15. Pear slabs are end glued to begin remaking 
the gun carriages. 

16. Front of carriage locks are trimmed to 
plan dimensions.   
17.  When clamps are removed at plan 
lines the stack of gun carriage sides falls 
apart. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

          

 

 

**********************************************   
 

Bob Keeler brought the article about Maid of the Mist to our attention and Jeff Butler, Editor of Plugboats.com 

gave us permission to use his article.   

 

.ÉÁÇÁÒÁ &ÁÌÌÓȭ -ÁÉÄ ÏÆ 4ÈÅ -ÉÓÔ ÇÏÉÎÇ ÅÌÅÃÔÒÉÃ 

ɀ Coming into service in September 2019  
 
May 4, 2019 Jeff Butler Canada, New York, Niagara Falls, USA 

One of the most incredible boat rides on the planet will be experienced in a 

ferry powered by electric motors in new versions of the óMaid of the Mistô 

boats that take visitors to get drenched at the foot of thundering Niagara 

Falls.   

 

The Maid of the Mist boats have been plying the lower Niagara gorge since 1846 and now take about 1.6 million visitors per 

year literally to the bottom of the Falls where it almost seems like the water is coming down straight on top of you.   

 

First all-electric zero-emission passenger vessel built in US  
 

New York Governor Andrew M. Cuomo announced yesterday (May 3) that the Maid of the Mist company is preparing to 

launch the first two new all-electric, zero-emission passenger vessels constructed in the United States. The catamaran-style 

vessels will be introduced to the fleet in the 2019 season.   

 

Iôve been on the existing diesels-powered boats both as a young child and as an adult parent. The roar of the waters is 

unforgettable, the spray is falling down everywhere, and just when it seems that the ferry and you and all of the passengers 

will be sucked into the turbulence of the undertow the motors add to the thunder and move you safely away. 

It is one of those experiences where it always seems that youôve escaped near catastrophe, even though it is done dozens of 

times every day. It will be even more thrilling to have the boats pull away using (comparatively) silent electric motors. 

The video below gives some idea of the experience. 

 

Frequent short trips are perfect for electric ferries  
 

The ferry rides of the Maid of the Mist are the ideal situation for battery powered boats. After each trip to the falls, which 

lasts about 15 minutes, the system developed and supplied by ABB allows the boatsô batteries to recharged for seven minutes 

as the next set of passengers boards. The lithium-ion batteries connect to an onshore charging system, enabling sustainable 

operation with maximum reliability. On shore, the batteries charge back up to about 80 percent capacity, allowing for 

maximum efficiency and battery life.   

 

It seems fitting that electric boats are finally coming to the place where hydro electricity literally transformed the growth of 

industry in eastern North America at the beginning of the 20th century. The Adam Beck Generating Station on the Canadian 

http://plugboats.com/
https://plugboats.com/niagara-falls-maid-of-the-mist-going-electric/
https://plugboats.com/author/jeffbutler/
https://plugboats.com/tag/canada/
https://plugboats.com/tag/new-york/
https://plugboats.com/tag/niagara-falls/
https://plugboats.com/tag/usa/


side of the falls was built in 1917 (it is still there) and there are now 7 stations on both sides of the river that have a capacity 

of 4.6 million kilowatts (2.4M in US and 2.2 in Canada) and supply one quarter of all power used in New York State and 

Ontario. (Total population of 34 million) 

 

Designed by Propulsion Data Services, the new totally integrated vessels are currently under construction by Burger Boat 

Company in Manitowoc, Wisc.  In mid-May, the modules will be transported to Niagara Falls and lowered onto the Maid of 

the Mist dry dock and maintenance facility for assembly.  Following completion of construction, launch and certification, the 

new vessels will be placed into service in mid-September. Maid of the Mist VI (1990) and Maid of the Mist VII (1997), will 

be removed from service when the new vessels begin operating.   

 

**********************************************   

 
The following article was in the Webster-Kirkwood Times, which was given to Lin Blaszkiewicz by Dave Dickey.  Your 

Commodore contacted the Managing Editor, Kevin Murphy, and he gave us permission to use the article in our newsletter. 

 

Navy Vet Builds His Own Fleet Of Ships 
 

Jim Tuxbury makes large-scale models in his Webster garage  

Amber Dieringer - May 10, 2019 

Two of Jim Tuxburyôs large-scale, radio-controlled ships take to the lake at 

Forest Park. Tuxbury made each of the frigates in his garage in Webster 

Groves. He builds the models using the plans for existing ships and adjusts 

them to 1/45th of their actual size. 

 

Almost everybody has a fun hobby or two, but Webster Groves resident Jim 

Tuxburyôs unique hobby of ship building provides quite an interesting story 

to tell. For 25 years, Tuxbury has been building realistic large-scale radio-

controlled model ships out of his garage.  

 

 

photo courtesy Jim Tuxbury  

 

The ships, made mostly out of a scrap wood frame and thin plywood hull, can range from a 1.5-foot-long tugboat to a 10-

foot-long icebreaker ship. The boats are no small force. They are powered by full-size car batteries, can easily withstand 

rough waters and 15 m.p.h. winds, and are able to power along the lake faster than a walking person could keep up with.   

 

Tuxbury builds the ships by acquiring the plans to existing ships, and adjusts them to create a model approximately 1/45th of 

the actual size. Every detail is replicated, as Tuxbury creatively uses household items 

such as deodorant caps, buttons or the bottom of a soda can to recreate transmitters, 

radars and other small features.   

 

A large battery is placed inside, as well as 20- to 30-pound weights in order to keep the 

boat submerged up to its water line. The whole planning and building process typically 

takes between 12 and 18 months. 

 

Tuxburyôs experience in the U.S. Navy is what initially inspired his ship building hobby. 

As he served, he was captivated by the thought of recreating his own ships someday. He 

did just that once he reached the point in his life where he had the time to do so.   

 

-- Jim Tuxbury, right, with his friend Ed Carlson. Carlson has been helping Tuxbury 

make model ships for 20 years. The two flank Tuxburyôs ñArleigh Burke,ò which was 

built in Tuxburyôs Webster Groves garage.   

 


